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Abstract

Research on language assessment knowledge (LAK) of teachers has focused on two
major topics: identifying the LAK needs of teachers and developing appropriate LAK
tests. Although the prior research findings significantly contributed to our
understanding of the parameters of LAK, they were mostly quantitative and did not
provide much information about EFL teachers’ perceptions and applications of their
LAK in a direct and face-to-face situation. Therefore, this qualitative study was
designed to shed light on some key issues related to teachers’ LAK using semi-
structured interviews. The issues included EFL teachers’ perception of their LAK and
their utilization of LAK in their teaching. The participants were 11 teachers with a
high level of LAK and 10 teachers with a low level of LAK determined by their
performance on a LAK test. The interviews were recorded, transcribed, and content
analyzed. The findings did not reveal significant differences in the responses
provided by the two groups of teachers. Further, to investigate the extent of
teachers’ application of LAK in classroom contexts, some of the tests made by the
participating teachers were collected and content analyzed. The results showed that
teachers with high LAK wrote longer tests with more varied sections and tasks.
Finally, no meaningful relationship was found between the teachers’ level of LAK and
their students’ performance on classroom achievement tests. The findings imply that
the language assessment field needs more research on multiple dimensions of LAK.

Keywords: Assessment knowledge, Language assessment knowledge, EFL teachers,
Teacher-made tests, Teachers’ perception, Teachers’ practice, Teachers’ voice

Introduction
Since Stiggins (1991) used the term assessment literacy (AL) as the minimum require-

ment for assessment knowledge (AK) of teachers, this concept has become a key issue

in the assessment literature. AL refers to teachers’ understanding of assessment proce-

dures, their capacity of developing assessment tasks and criteria to evaluate students’

performance, and taking proper actions upon the obtained information (Hay & Penney,

2013). Scholars believe that AL/AK can empower different stakeholders, especially

teachers, by assisting them to make better decisions about the development, adminis-

tration, and use of assessment tasks (Grabowski & Dakin, 2014; Popham, 2009).

Following this trend in general education, the concept of AL/AK gained significance

in the language assessment field, too. Allocating the special issues of Language Testing
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Journal (2013) and Papers in Language Testing and Assessment (2017), as well as the

39th Language Testing Research Colloquium (LTRC) in Colombia-Bogotá (2017) to the

topic of language assessment literacy (LAL), is a witness of the significance of the issue

in the language assessment field.

Although many EFL stakeholders need to improve their LAL/LAK, language teachers

seem to be the most targeted group since they are the acting agents of testing and as-

sessment procedures in the real context of education (Scarino, 2013). One of the main

reasons for the necessity of LAK for teachers is that regardless of any content know-

ledge expected from teachers in any field, they all need a reasonable knowledge of as-

sessment to evaluate students’ achievement (Farhady & Tavassoli, 2018; Tavassoli &

Farhady, 2018). Teachers who perform assessments appropriately can identify their stu-

dents’ needs, monitor their learning, alleviate their problems, and enhance their

achievement. Further, a reasonable command of LAK can help teachers design and ad-

minister decent tests, and collect, analyze, and interpret assessment-related data to

make fair decisions (Inbar-Lourie, 2013). As Berry et al. (2019) stated, effective assess-

ment can promote learning; hence, a language teacher needs to be able to engage with

a range of teaching, learning, and assessment practices simultaneously.

Despite the importance of LAK, however, research findings indicate that many teachers

do not possess sufficient LAK and feel that they need help in making assessment-related

decisions (Mertler & Campbell, 2005). Furthermore, a considerably rich literature on LAK

demonstrates that the majority of EFL teachers do not seem to have an adequate com-

mand of language assessment issues (Baker & Riches, 2018; Berry et al., 2019; Deygers &

Malone, 2019; Farhady & Tavassoli, 2015, 2017, 2018; Firoozi et al., 2019; Giraldo, 2018;

Inbar-Lourie, 2008; Janatifar & Marandi, 2018; Koh et al., 2018; Kremmel & Harding,

2020; Malone, 2008, 2013; Ölmezer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2018, 2019; Tajeddin et al., 2018;

Taylor, 2013; Yastıbaşa & Takkaç, 2018). A common issue across the findings of these re-

search reports highlights certain gaps between what teachers claim about their knowledge

and application of their knowledge on the one hand and what they do in the real context

of instruction on the other hand.

One reason for such a gap may be the fact that the majority of the abovementioned

studies were quantitative in nature and indirect in their data collection processes. The

existing literature seems weak in providing information obtained through using qualita-

tive approaches in a face-to-face context. To fill the gap, therefore, the present study

addressed these issues to echo EFL teachers’ voices about their perception of what they

think of LAK, what they do in their test development processes, and the relationship

between their LAK level and their students’ achievement. The findings of this study

would contribute to the field by adding data to the previous research and cross-

checking the findings of quantitative and qualitative methods.

Review of the related literature
Assessment knowledge (AK) and language assessment knowledge (LAK)

As early as the 1990s, the American Federation of Teachers, the National Council on

Measurement in Education, and the National Education Association (AFT, NCME, &

NEA, (1990) developed some guidelines and standards to help teacher educators and

teachers recognize the significance of LAK in and out of classroom context. The guide-

lines focused on identifying and designing appropriate assessment methods, scoring
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and interpreting the results of various assessment techniques, using the results of the

assessment in making decisions about students and programs, developing appropriate

grading systems, and reporting assessment results to different stakeholders. Later, Stig-

gins (1991) reformulated the guidelines under the cover term of “assessment literacy”

as the basic level of “assessment knowledge” in general education. According to Stiggins

(1995), assessment literate teachers know “what they are assessing, why they are doing

so, how best to assess the achievement of interest, how to generate sound samples of

performance, what can go wrong, and how to prevent those problems before they

occur” (p. 240). A decade later, Webb (2002) proposed a comprehensive definition of

AL/AK with three main elements as having the knowledge of how to assess students,

how to interpret assessment results, and how to enhance student learning and program

efficiency based on assessment results.

Further, Popham (2004, 2011) capitalized on the vital role of teachers’ assessment lit-

eracy in students’ learning and stated that AL/AK should include one’s understanding

of the essential issues and procedures in an assessment that influence educational deci-

sions. He believed that many teachers know little about assessment (Popham, 2009).

He also mentioned that nowadays, teachers must develop a level of understanding and

knowledge in assessment since the appropriate use of assessment is a powerful tool for

students’ learning (Popham, 2011). However, achieving AL/AK is not possible with a

brief mention of assessment in a teacher education course. Rather, teachers need to at-

tend a comprehensive course in assessment to acquire the necessary knowledge about

what assessment is and how to implement it in the classroom. Despite all the emphasis,

most studies have indicated that teachers are short of the necessary knowledge and

skills on how to assess their students’ achievement effectively. For example, Razavipour

et al. (2011) found that teachers generally suffered from a poor knowledge base in as-

sessment and they resorted to external tests to evaluate their students’ achievement.

Further, the results of Mede and Atay’s (2017) study showed that teachers had limited

assessment knowledge and they needed training in different areas of assessment, espe-

cially in assessing the four skills in classroom contexts. Along the same line, Tsagari

and Vogt (2017) found that since teachers did not have sufficient knowledge to imple-

ment the required assessment activities in the classroom, they tended to resort to trad-

itional assessment procedures.

Parallel with the emergence of the concept of AL/AK in general education, it also en-

tered the language education field. Language assessment literacy (LAL) as the basic

level of LAK requires different stakeholders in language education to have a command

of assessment-related issues (Malone, 2008). According to Inbar-Lourie (2008), a lan-

guage assessment literate individual needs to know the why (the reasoning for assess-

ment), the what (the description of the construct to be assessed), and the how (the

assessment process) of assessment. Fulcher (2012) described LAL/LAK as having the

knowledge, abilities, and skills needed to design both standardized tests as well as class-

room tests. He also added that teachers need to be familiar with test processes and be

aware of the psychometric, social, and ethical principles underlying assessment. Fur-

ther, Malone (2013) defined LAL as “language instructors’ familiarity with testing defi-

nitions and the application of this knowledge to classroom practices in general and

specifically to issues related to assessing language” (p. 329). In short, LAL/LAK that re-

quires the combination of general assessment knowledge and language-specific
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assessment knowledge refers to teachers’ understanding of the principles underlying

selecting or designing tasks, evaluating student work, and using assessment to support

student learning of a new language (Inbar-Lourie, 2017; Koh et al., 2018).

Because of the importance of the concept of LAK, scholars have suggested different

models of LAK in the language assessment literature. Stabler-Havener (2018) summa-

rized some of these models mentioned below. One of the early models of LAK, intro-

duced by Brindley (2001), includes components such as the social context of

assessment, defining proficiency, constructing and evaluating language tests, assessment

in the language curriculum, and putting the assessment into practice. Later, Inbar-

Lourie (2008) introduced another model of LAK which dealt with the why, what, and

how of assessment. The why component referred to the reason for the assessment, the

what component dealt with the trait being assessed, and the how component referred

to the method of assessment. Davies (2008) introduced another popular LAK model fo-

cusing on three components of skills, knowledge, and principles. The skills component

dealt with item writing, test analysis, using statistics, providing reports, and the ability

to use software programs. The knowledge component referred to the background in

measurement, description of the language, and contextualization of language assess-

ment, and the principles component dealt with language test use, impact, ethics, and

professionalism. Further, Fulcher (2012) provided a practices, principles, and contexts

model of LAK. The practices dimension was concerned with the practice of language

testing including the knowledge, skills, and abilities. The principles dimension was re-

lated to the guidance for practice including processes, principles, and concepts; and the

contexts dimension was about the origins, reasons, and impacts of historical, social,

political, and philosophical frameworks. Pill and Harding (2013) introduced a different

model of LAK, taking into account five different components of illiteracy (not knowing

the language assessment concepts and methods), nominal literacy (understanding that

a specific term relates to assessment), functional literacy (having a sound understanding

of basic terms and concepts), procedural and conceptual literacy (understanding the

central concepts and using knowledge and practice appropriately), and multidimen-

sional literacy (knowing ordinary concepts). Finally, a LAK model was introduced by

Taylor (2013), which included eight dimensions of knowledge of theory, technical skills,

principles and concepts, language pedagogy, sociocultural values, local practices, per-

sonal beliefs/attitudes, and scores and decision-making. The variety of the models of

LAK within a decade shows how important this concept is in the language assessment

field.

Even though the concept of LAK in different models has been mostly associated with

language testers (Malone, 2013), there is an urgent need to develop EFL teachers’ LAK

(Tsagari & Vogt, 2017) as well. The reason for the growing interest in developing

teachers’ LAK in the language assessment field is mainly due to the significant assess-

ment responsibilities that new developments in language education have put on

teachers’ shoulders. Teachers are one of the major groups of stakeholders dealing with

LAK since their assessment knowledge plays a crucial role in their assessment quality

of student achievement (Koh et al., 2018; Popham, 2011).

Literature review indicates that EFL teachers’ LAK has been the focus of investiga-

tions in recent years and in different places around the world (Boraie, 2015; Jannati,

2015; Mellati & Khademi, 2018; Prasetyo, 2018; Sultana, 2019; Vogt et al., 2020), to
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name a few. However, much of the discussion on teachers’ LAK has roots in experts’

opinions of what EFL teachers know, do not know, or should know about language as-

sessment issues (Berry et al., 2019). Teachers’ direct involvement in these issues has

not played a significant role in the data collections processes. To bridge the gap, this

paper reports on the findings of face-to-face interviews with teachers on what they

think about LAK, their knowledge about LAK, how they utilize their LAK in the class-

room, how they apply their LAK in their tests, and the relationship between their LAK

level and their students’ achievement.

Empirical studies on EFL teachers’ LAK

Researchers in different parts of the world have investigated various aspects of EFL

teachers’ LAK in recent years. Janatifar and Marandi (2018) explored the components

of LAK and reported three components including test design and development, large-

scale standardized and classroom assessment, and reliability and validity. The findings

revealed that in addition to the theoretical issues of assessment, EFL teachers should

also receive hands-on skills-based instruction in language assessment in their training

sessions. In addition, following their findings from research on teachers’ LAK, Meh-

mandoust et al. (2019) recommended that EFL teachers’ LAK development should re-

ceive more emphasis in teacher education programs to improve the quality of their

assessment activities that may, in turn, result in better students’ achievement.

Another line of research on LAK has led to the development of various LAK Scales

(LAKS). For instance, Ölmezer-Öztürk and Aydin (2018) developed a LAKS after per-

forming a comprehensive literature review to determine its content. Then they created

an item pool and had the items reviewed by experts. Finally, they piloted it and re-

ported that the test showed acceptable validity and reliability indexes. Ölmezer-Öztürk

and Aydin (2019) did a follow-up qualitative study of the data collected from EFL

teachers as assessors by examining their opinions and needs about language assess-

ment. The findings revealed that the inadequacy of training in pre-service and in-

service teacher education programs was the main reason underlying the insufficient

LAK of EFL teachers. They recommended that the field needed more research on EFL

teachers’ LAK both quantitatively and qualitatively.

In another line of research, Berry et al. (2019) investigated teachers’ LAK by asking

them directly about their attitudes toward assessment and their assessment practices.

They used interviews, classroom observations with follow-up interviews, and focus-

group discussions with teachers about their training in assessment and their attitudes

toward it. Although the teachers showed low confidence in their LAK, they demon-

strated command of a wide range of assessment techniques. Besides, they considered

the assessment activities as teaching activities and showed a negative attitude toward

traditional testing and grading. Further, Firoozi et al. (2019) investigated the assessment

needs of Iranian EFL teachers regarding the new assessment reform era where trad-

itional discrete-point testing policies were dominant. They conducted in-depth inter-

views with EFL head-teachers and examined the documents about the curriculum

reform carefully. Their findings revealed that teachers’ perceptions of language testing

need to change through offering them training in both knowledge and skills of language

assessment. They also recommended that teachers need more training on developing

Farhady and Tavassoli Language Testing in Asia           (2021) 11:17 Page 5 of 19



rubrics for speaking and writing as well as for developing higher-order thinking skills

assessment in reading and listening comprehension. Finally, Vogt et al. (2020) studied

in-service EFL teachers’ beliefs about their LAK needs with the purpose of checking

their perceptions of assessment, their LAK levels, and their needs. They found the con-

text of education as one of the significant dimensions of needs analysis and proposed

recommendations for context-specific teacher education programs for LAK.

In line with the qualitative approaches mentioned above, this study was an attempt to

add two more sources of data to enrich previous research. That is, in addition to direct

face-to-face interviews with the teachers, we collected the actual tests that they pre-

pared and their final evaluation of their students to see if there is any meaningful rela-

tionship between these variables. More specifically, we planned to answer the following

research questions.

RQ1. What do EFL teachers think about the significance of and their level of LAK?

RQ2. How do EFL teachers utilize their LAK in their teaching?

RQ3. How do EFL teachers apply their LAK to their self-developed tests?

RQ4. What is the relationship between EFL teachers’ level of LAK and their students’

achievement?

Method
Participants

Out of 21 EFL teachers participating in this study, 11 teachers who received scores

above the mean on a LAK test formed the high group (HG), while 10 teachers who re-

ceived scores below the mean on the test formed the low group (LG). The LAK test

was a reliable and valid test designed to assess teachers’ LAK on significant issues re-

lated to language assessment (Farhady & Tavassoli, 2018). The assumption for the se-

lection of these teachers was that their level of LAK might lead to different perceptions

of LAK, applications of LAK to their classroom assessment, and relationships with their

students’ achievement. We used criterion sampling of the participants (Dornyei, 2007)

and selected participant teachers who met predetermined criteria on the LAK test. Fur-

ther, all the teachers agreed willingly to participate in this study. Table 1 presents the

demographic information of the participant teachers.

None of the characteristics of teachers, including their gender, age, academic degree,

major at university, teaching experience, or teaching context, was controlled in this

study, as they were not of significance to the purpose of this research. The assumption

was that different demographic features did not have a significant effect on the LAK

level of the teachers. Following Ölmezer-Öztürk and Aydin (2019), who claimed that

the demographic information of the teachers did not play a role in the outcomes of

LAK-related research, we did not control factors such as gender, age, or major field of

study, for either teachers or students. Participant teachers had differing teaching experi-

ences and taught at different ages and levels of students. However, this does not mean

that these factors do not have any relationship with teachers’ LAK. In future studies, re-

searchers may want to control any of these variables to examine their potential role in

teachers’ LAK.
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Data collection sources and instruments

To answer the research questions, the data were collected from three different sources.

The primary source of data for this research was semi-structured interviews that

attempted to elicit information on different key issues in language assessment from

EFL teachers. The interviews focused on the participants’ perceptions about the signifi-

cance of LAK, their perceived level of LAK, and the extent to which they could utilize

their LAK in their classroom contexts. The questions in the interview protocol ad-

dressed the following issues: which assessment topics they wished to observe in lan-

guage assessment books, how they wanted to expand their LAK, which areas of

language assessment they wanted to improve, how they defined LAK, what they

thought about LAK and their level of LAK, which skills/components they assessed and

how they scored speaking and writing, how they designed a test and which types of

tasks they used in their tests, what type and varieties of tests and assessment they used

more, did they use statistics to examine the item characteristics, reliability, and validity

of their tests, did they prepare students for standardized tests, how did they utilize as-

sessment results to make decisions on their students’ performance, and how they would

change their assessment practices if they could.

The interviews lasted between 20-40 min depending on the amount of information

provided by the participants. The interviews were conducted individually in person,

audio-recorded, and later transcribed for content analysis using QSR NVIVO version

10.

The secondary source of data collection was sample tests developed by the partici-

pant teachers for their classroom assessment. The teachers were asked to provide some

samples of the self-made tests they used in their classes in a recent semester. The tests

were quizzes, midterm exams, or final exams. These tests were either achievement tests

(in the case of midterm and final exams) to check the students’ progress throughout

the course, or diagnostic tests (in the case of quizzes) to investigate the students’ strong

and weak points to provide remedies for their shortcomings. The purpose was both to

examine the structure and content of the tests made by the two groups of teachers and

to explore the extent to which teachers with high vs. low LAK could, indeed, apply

their LAK in the real tests.

The third source of data collection was the final scores of the participant teachers’

students. We asked teachers to provide us with lists of the final scores of their students

in a recent semester. All the scores were converted to a scale of 100 and the mean

score of each teacher’s list was calculated. Then, the mean scores from the two groups

of teachers were compared with each other. The purpose was to investigate whether

Table 1 Demographic information of the participant teachers

Variable Description

HG/LG 11 in HG, 10 in LG

Gender 12 female, 9 male

Age 21 to 55 years

Degree 16 BA, 5 MA

Major 5 TEFL, 6 English literature, 7 English translation, 3 other majors

Teaching experience 1 to 27 years

Teaching context 1 at primary schools, 4 at high schools, 16 at private institutes
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the teachers’ high vs. low LAK had any relationship with the performance of their

students.

Context of the study

Although the present study was conducted in the EFL context of Iran, the similarities

of the findings of the earlier phases of this project to those of other contexts seem con-

vincing enough to assume that the reported problems and findings may apply to other

contexts as well. In the first phase of this project, EFL teachers’ LAK needs were identi-

fied through administering a modified and revalidated version of Fulcher’s (2012) needs

assessment questionnaire. The findings from administering the questionnaire to 246

EFL teachers revealed that teachers considered general topics in language assessment

as essential to their profession. In addition, almost all participants stated that they

needed to improve their LAK levels (Tavassoli & Farhady, 2018). Further, following the

identification of the needs, a content analysis of the testing books used at university

testing courses was performed to assure the correspondence between the claimed needs

and the topics in the textbooks. Crosschecking the needs and topics covered in the

textbooks, the authors developed a scenario-based test of LAK. The test included

six scenarios focusing on significant issues extracted from both the needs analysis

of the participants and the content analysis of the textbooks. The test went

through multiple review stages by experts and was piloted with 50 EFL teachers.

After assuring high reliability and desirable construct validity in the piloting stages,

164 EFL teachers sat for the test (Farhady & Tavassoli, 2018). The findings showed

that in contrast to their claims in needs assessment, the majority of the EFL

teachers had low levels of LAK. Similar to other studies e.g., (Mertler & Campbell,

2005; Razavipour et al., 2011), these results showed a significant difference between

teachers’ claim and their actual LAK though they showed a willingness to improve.

However, although the quantitative approach utilized in many studies in the field

offers useful information about these issues, they have been mostly based on indir-

ectly obtained information. Not many studies except for (Berry et al., 2019; Firoozi

et al., 2019; Janatifar & Marandi, 2018; Ölmezer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2019; Vogt et al.,

2020; Yastıbaşa & Takkaç, 2018) have used direct elicitation processes to obtain in-

formation on EFL teachers’ perceptions on what they think of LAK and their level

of LAK, what they really do in assessing their students’ language achievement, and

the relationship between teachers’ LAK level and their students’ achievement. This

was the basic motivation for the present study to address these issues through

face-to-face interviews. The details of the findings and their implications and appli-

cations are discussed below.

Results
Findings for RQ1 and RQ2: Analysis of semi-structured interviews

One of the primary purposes of this research was to collect information from partici-

pant teachers in a direct way through semi-structured interviews. We transcribed all

the interviews and uploaded the interview transcriptions into QSR NVIVO program

version 10 in two separate files: one for teachers with high LAK scores and another for

those with low LAK scores for comparison purposes. The transcripts of the interviews

Farhady and Tavassoli Language Testing in Asia           (2021) 11:17 Page 8 of 19



with both groups were content analyzed. As Nartey (2013) stated, content analysis is “a

key methodological apparatus that enables researchers to understand the process and

character of social life and to arrive at a meaning, and it facilitates the understanding of

the types, characteristics, and organizational aspects of documents as social products in

their own right as well as what they claim” (p. 122). In the process of content analysis,

we examined the transcripts carefully and identified and classified themes related to

each interview question into certain categories. Another qualified researcher followed

the same process on three randomly selected interview transcripts from each group of

teachers and the comparison of the outcomes of the two coders showed a high degree

of agreement.

Details of the teachers’ responses related to each research question are grouped and

presented below. It is worth mentioning that we only reported the most repeated com-

mon and/or unique themes from the two groups of teachers’ responses. Sample re-

sponses from teachers in both HG and LG are also provided. To observe the

authenticity of the responses, the teachers’ answers are not polished and they may con-

tain some ungrammatical points.

RQ1. What do EFL teachers think about the significance of and their level of LAK?

To find answers to the first research question, we asked a few questions from the

participant teachers. The questions centered around a few issues such as the kind

of topics teachers would like to see in language assessment books, how they would

like to improve their LAK if they felt they needed to do so, which areas of lan-

guage assessment they wished to improve, what they thought about the definition

and significance of LAK, and what they thought about their level of LAK. The

themes extracted from the two groups of teachers’ responses (HG vs. LG) were

similar for some of these questions. For example, regardless of their LAK level,

teachers from both groups demonstrated a good familiarity with the basic topics in

language assessment. Analysis of the themes extracted from the related interview

question revealed that most of the teachers mentioned the following topics as im-

portant which need to have a place in language assessment books: steps in test de-

sign, reliability, validity, testing theories, different types of tests, tasks, and

classroom assessment.

Further, teachers in both groups explained that they were willing to improve their

LAK by attending workshops, in-service training classes, and studying recommended

books. One of the teachers in the LG mentioned:

LG: Workshops are good because they are more practical, but books and academic

classes are theoretical.

Similarly, regarding the areas of language assessment they showed interest to im-

prove, although some common themes emerged from the teachers’ responses in both

groups, there were some differences between their responses probably due to their dif-

ferent needs in improving their LAK. The common areas that the two groups men-

tioned were their desire to improve their ability to assess productive skills of speaking

and writing with an emphasis on their rating skills. However, those in the HG showed
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more interest in test development skills, while those in the LG mentioned various areas

such as procedures for classroom assessment, dealing with standard tests, and empha-

sizing testing language components of vocabulary and grammar.

On the other hand, the teachers’ perceptions about the definition of LAK differed

across the two groups. No common theme could be extracted from teachers’ re-

sponses in the two groups about what they thought LAK was and what an assess-

ment knowledgeable teacher does in his/her classes. The teachers’ answers in the

HG demonstrated that they had more information about LAK than those in the

LG. The common themes from the HG about what an assessment knowledgeable

teacher does include assessing students throughout the semester, recognizing stu-

dents’ levels, preparing a test, and evaluating class participation. On the other

hand, the common themes from the LG included knowing how to write a compre-

hensive test and having the knowledge to design a test. A sample response from

each group of teachers follows.

HG: I think language assessment knowledge means to assess your students

throughout the semester. This can be done by bringing different examples to class,

by bringing examples that are liked by the students, and by teaching in a way that

whenever you ask the students, they can provide the information that you want.

LG: Teachers have to develop a test that has, you know, all parts in it. I think the

vocabulary part, the grammar part, etc. A complete test of all parts. You know, cre-

ativity is always a matter of importance. You know, the indirect way of testing or

assessing students is much preferred.

Finally, similar themes were identified from teachers’ responses in both groups to the

interview questions about their self-assessment of their level of LAK. Despite slight dif-

ferences in identifying their LAK level, the majority of teachers in both groups consid-

ered their LAK level inadequate. Besides, the reasons the teachers provided for their

low self-assessment were quite similar in the two groups. The dominant themes regard-

ing the teachers’ reasons for their low level of LAK were their unfamiliarity with testing

and assessment and not knowing how to assess practice. The following is a sample re-

sponse from each group.

HG: Average. I think I’m not familiar with modern and new techniques in testing.

LG: It is average because I’ve studied English literature. I haven’t studied assess-

ment or this kind of stuff.

Overall, the comparison of teachers’ responses from the HG and LG showed no

systematic differences between the two groups’ perceptions of LAK and its signifi-

cance, and the reasons for their perceptions. A significant finding was probably the

claims made by both groups that their LAK level was not sufficient to cope with
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recent developments in assessment in general and in classroom assessment in

particular.

RQ2. How do EFL teachers utilize their LAK in their teaching?

The second set of questions in the semi-structured interviews centered around EFL

teachers’ utilization of LAK in their teaching. The questions were as follows:

� Which skills/components did they assess in the class?

� How did they score tests of speaking/writing skills?

� How did they design a test?

� Which tasks did they use in their tests?

� What type of tests did they use more often?

� Did they use any statistical analyses to check item characteristics, reliability, and

validity of their tests?

� Did they use any form of alternative assessments?

� Did they ever prepare students for standardized tests?

� How did they use assessment results in making decisions on their students’

performance?

� How would they change their assessment practice if they had opportunities?

Interestingly, the teachers in both HG and LG mentioned common statements re-

garding the utilization of their LAK in their teaching. Similar themes appeared from

the teachers’ responses to the skills and components they assessed in their classes, such

as all parts, vocabulary, grammar, listening, and reading.

Also, similar themes were found in how they scored speaking and writing skills tests.

The common points for scoring speaking were paying attention to grammar, vocabu-

lary, accuracy, fluency, and pronunciation, and the common points for scoring writing

were considering grammar, vocabulary, organization, punctuation, and spelling. A sam-

ple response from each group is provided below.

HG: I focus on accuracy and fluency in speaking, fluency is very important. For

writing, I pay attention to new words, and of course, I pay attention to the gram-

mar parts.

LG: For speaking, the first one is their fluency. The second one is using correct

phrases. For writing, I actually pay attention to punctuation, the kind of grammar,

the different kinds of words, and the synonyms they use.

Furthermore, similar themes were identified from teachers’ responses in HG and LG

to other questions. Both groups claimed that in designing a test with different sections,

they matched test items with the content of the textbooks and their students’ level of

language ability, and they decided on the length of the test, the number of items and

sections, the skills to be tested, and their order beforehand. However, a notable point

was that two of the teachers in the LG mentioned they just opened the book and wrote

a test indicating that they did not have any concern about how to design a test.
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Similar themes were also extracted from the two groups of teachers’ responses to the

types of tasks/items they used in their classes. They mentioned a variety of tasks such

as fill in the blanks, multiple choice, cloze, matching, and question and answer, as well

as using different test types including achievement, diagnostic, placement, and profi-

ciency. The similar themes extracted from these questions showed that no matter what

their LAK level was, most teachers did almost the same things when involved in actual

testing.

Regarding using statistics, and checking reliability and validity, the major theme de-

tected from most of the teachers’ responses from either group was that they did not

use statistics because they did not know how to do it. The teachers in the HG provided

more diverse reasons for why they did not use statistics such as not having enough time

or not being asked to do it. Also, for checking the validity of a test, teachers from both

groups only referred to checking the content validity of their tests, whereas none of

them referred to how they would check the reliability of a test. These answers showed

the unfamiliarity of both groups of teachers with two of the most important concepts

in language assessment, that is, reliability and validity. A sample response from each

group is provided below.

HG: When students take a test, I check to see whether the content matches the

book or not, but not in a scientific way.

LG: A test should be valid, should be related to the book, not out of the book.

About using different ways of assessing students, teachers from both groups used

similar techniques. The common themes we extracted from both groups’ responses

were using class participation, assigning homework, keeping a record of the students’

works, observation of students’ progress, using interviews, and using a mixture of tech-

niques. Sample responses from both groups are presented.

HG: I focus on class activity, class participation. How dynamic they are, how will-

ing they are to take part in the group and peer work, and activities, and how much

progress they have made from the beginning to the end of the term. I also keep a

record of the students’ works throughout the semester.

LG: I usually assign some tasks for them after the class according to what they are

into, what they are interested in outside the class. Also, I use interviewing, and I

use observation in the class.

Further, both groups provided similar responses for preparing students for high-

stakes tests. They claimed that they used available sample tests, used preparation books,

and taught the necessary tips and techniques to students. However, those who taught

at lower-level ability classes said that they never prepared their students for standard-

ized tests.

Farhady and Tavassoli Language Testing in Asia           (2021) 11:17 Page 12 of 19



It was interesting to find out that there was a clear harmony between the responses

of HG and LG teachers to the question of how they used assessment results. The com-

mon theme that appeared from their responses was finding the students’ weak points

and problems and working more on them. Unexpectedly, in addition to this common

theme, the teachers in the LG provided more answers. This showed that despite their

low LAK scores, the teachers in the LG were more concerned about their students’

weak performance on the tests. The common themes the teachers in the LG mentioned

were asking students about the reason for their poor performance, writing down the

most frequent mistakes, and teaching those points again. A sample response from a

teacher in the LG follows.

LG: You know, one thing that I do it all the time after each exam is I write down

the most frequent mistakes in my notebook. After that, I will teach that point again

on the board and I will design a very short, very small task for them based on that

problem, and distribute it between them, and I ask them to complete it in a

friendly group without any stress.

Finally, regarding how teachers would assess their students given the required oppor-

tunities, both groups emphasized paying attention to students’ class performance and

using a comprehensive test with all components and skills. Sample responses from the

two groups follow.

HG: I consider both a comprehensive final exam and pay attention to class per-

formance. To check their performance, I pay attention to everything that they do

in the class.

LG: A comprehensive test, I mean making a comprehensive test is more important.

And I try to use the standard tests. I mean all parts must be included, and espe-

cially the vocabulary part and grammar part are more important than other parts. I

have to focus on them.

Analysis of the teachers’ responses in the two groups showed more commonal-

ities in their utilization of LAK in their teaching. Overall, the results of content

analysis of the semi-structured interviews revealed that although teachers with

higher LAK scores provided more comments on the assessment-related issues, both

groups of teachers (HG vs. LG) mentioned more or less similar points about LAK

and similar themes appeared from their responses. Further, neither group of EFL

teachers in this study considered themselves knowledgeable enough about language

assessment nor did they utilize their knowledge of language assessment in their

teaching successfully.

Findings for RQ3: Analysis of teacher-made tests

To answer RQ3 that focused on whether and how participant EFL teachers applied

their LAK in their tests, we collected some sample teacher-made tests developed by the
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teachers in the two groups (HG vs. LG) to check if there was any link between teachers’

LAK and the quality of their developed tests. Of course, not all teachers developed their

tests. Three teachers in the HG and five teachers in the LG did not provide any tests

since according to what they said they were always provided with tests developed by

their test centers. The fact that some EFL teachers did not develop their tests for their

students was informative since it revealed that not all teachers, regardless of the degree

of their LAK, are allowed to apply their knowledge to develop tests for their students.

The analysis of the tests provided by the teachers in each group showed that the tests

developed by those in the HG were longer with more sections and number of task

types than the ones developed by their colleagues in the LG. However, although the

tests developed by the teachers in the HG included sections on grammar, vocabulary,

listening, reading, and writing, none of them tested speaking. On the other hand, the

tests developed by the teachers in the LG were rather short and they mostly included

sections on vocabulary and grammar. Rarely did these teachers test listening, reading,

writing, or speaking.

Further, the types of tasks used in these teacher-made tests were compared. The most

commonly used task types by the teachers in the HG were editing, fill in the blanks,

matching, multiple-choice, question and answer, sentence completion, and true/false.

However, the most commonly used task types by the teachers in the LG were only fill

in the blanks and sentence completion. The comparison of the tests developed by the

two groups of teachers showed that the teachers in the HG were more concerned about

their tests and wrote longer tests which included different sections and a wider variety

of tasks in each section, while the teachers in the LG mostly limited their tests to

checking vocabulary and grammar. This implies that teachers with higher LAK scores

are apt to apply their knowledge in practice, especially when they get involved in devel-

oping their tests.

Findings for RQ4: Analysis of teachers’ lists of students’ scores

To answer RQ4 that focused on the relationship between EFL teachers’ LAK level and

the achievement of their students, we checked the performance of the two groups of

students based on the lists of their end-of-the-semester scores provided by the partici-

pant teachers. The descriptive statistics of each group of students’ scores and the re-

lated independent samples t test are reported in Table 2.

No significant difference was observed between the performance of the students of

teachers with high vs. low LAK scores (t = −1.76; p = .09; α = .05; p > α). Even though

the difference in the students’ performance in the two groups was not significantly dif-

ferent, quite surprisingly, the mean score of the students of teachers in the LG (90.36)

was higher than the mean score of the students of teachers in the HG (83.77). This

looks strange as it was expected to see a higher mean score for the students of teachers

with higher levels of LAK. One reason may be the few number of teachers (11 in the

HG and 10 in the LG) whose students’ scores were compared. Another probable reason

can be the longer and more complex tests the teachers in the HG developed which

might have caused lower students’ scores or these teachers might have been stricter in

giving high scores to their students. The most potential reason may be that even
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teachers with high LAK could not utilize their assessment knowledge in real classroom

contexts to improve their students’ learning.

Discussion
This paper was a report on what EFL teachers think about LAK, how they utilize their

LAK in their classes, how they apply their LAK in their tests, and the relationship be-

tween their LAK and their students’ achievement. Twenty-one EFL teachers who took

a LAK test (Farhady & Tavassoli, 2018) were selected based on their LAK scores (11

teachers with high LAK scores and 10 teachers with low LAK scores). The teachers in

the two groups participated in semi-structured interviews. The interviews were tran-

scribed and subjected to detailed content analysis using QSR NVIVO version 10. The

findings showed that in almost all aspects attempted in the interview questions, there

were more similarities than differences in the responses given by the two groups of

teachers. Overall, even though the teachers in the high group were more knowledgeable

in assessment-related issues, and provided more detailed answers to the interview ques-

tions, their perception of LAK, their self-assessment of their level of LAK, and their

utilization of LAK in their teaching did not significantly differ from their colleagues in

the low group. However, the content analysis of some sample teacher-made tests that

the two groups of teachers developed and used in their classes in a recent semester re-

vealed that teachers with higher LAK scores prepared longer tests with more sub-

components and more variety of task types. Further, the comparison of the perform-

ance of students of the two groups of teachers based on their reported scores at the

end of a recent semester showed no significant difference between them.

The findings also showed a slight trend that having a higher level of LAK helps EFL

teachers in their classroom teaching that may somehow improve student learning.

Since assessment knowledge as part of teachers’ professional knowledge (Farhady &

Tavassoli, 2018; Tavassoli & Farhady, 2018; Popham, 2011) is essential for successful

teaching, it seems vital for supervisors, teacher educators, and policy-makers to provide

ample opportunities for teachers to improve their LAK (Popham, 2009). The major rea-

son for the low level of EFL teachers’ LAK is most probably the insufficiency of teacher

education courses since teachers do not receive sufficient training on assessment, and

therefore, their knowledge is limited (Ölmezer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2019). The results of

this study were also in line with Jannati (2015) where the teachers were familiar with

the basic concepts in language assessment; however, despite their knowledge in assess-

ment, they could not reflect it in their practices. For example, they could not put their

knowledge of reliability, validity, fairness, and authenticity into practice. Nonetheless,

just giving information to teachers about language assessment does not seem effective

enough as the results of the semi-structured interviews in this study demonstrated.

Teachers need to understand and learn how to utilize their LAK in practice in their

Table 2 Descriptive statistics and the independent samples t test of the two groups of teachers’
students’ scores

Group Mean SD t test df Sig.
(2-tailed)

HG 83.77 8.63 −1.76 17 .09

LG 90.36 7.13
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teaching, especially in classroom contexts and in using formative assessment (Popham,

2009). This may be possible through ongoing training courses on assessment in which

LAK is taught and worked on through hands-on activities with teachers by testing ex-

perts (Ölmezer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2019). These courses should be designed to improve

the teachers’ expertise in assessing language skills since appropriate assessment is a

powerful means for learning (Popham, 2011). Simply attending training sessions may

not lead to higher LAK levels. Rather, long-lasting pieces of training by professionals in

language testing and assessment in which practical examples are given to teachers are

desirable and effective (Ölmezer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2019). EFL teachers need to get a

good command of designing appropriate tests and utilizing them in class to help their

students improve their learning. Since experienced teachers do not know much about

assessment, they cannot help new teachers either (Popham, 2011). Therefore, the main

option that remained for teachers is to attend training sessions. If teachers are well-

equipped to do the assessment and they understand that it is an important part of

teaching, then, assessment can change into an enjoyable experience for both teachers

and students. More importantly, it seems necessary for different groups of stakeholders,

including experts, teachers, administrators, supervisors, policy-makers, students, and

parents to come into play and work together to improve the present situation (Krem-

mel & Harding, 2020; Yan et al., 2017).

Conclusion
This study, in line with Jannati (2015), Ölmezer-Öztürk and Aydin (2019), and Vogt

et al. (2020), was one of the few qualitative studies in the literature in which the

teachers’ voice about their LAK was investigated through collecting direct and face-to-

face information about various aspects of EFL teachers’ LAK. The major contribution

of this study was to show that EFL teachers in general, and those with low LAK levels

in particular, could not perform appropriate assessment practices in their classes.

Equally important, it showed that there is a huge gap between teaching practices and

assessment practices in the context of the classroom which is in contrast with the new

theories of language assessment. Teachers seem to be quite unfamiliar with recent

movements in the assessment such as learning-oriented assessment where instruction,

learning, and assessment are integrated, and teachers are supposed to be the center of

classroom assessment practices (Purpura & Turner, 2014). Since assessment is an irre-

futable part of the teaching-learning process, and because teachers are the center of all

assessment-related activities including writing items, constructing tests, and giving

scores, EFL teachers should be knowledgeable enough in language assessment (Ölme-

zer-Öztürk & Aydin, 2019).

The findings of this study have some implications for teacher educators and policy-

makers. The results suggest an informed reconsideration of teacher education pro-

grams. Practical professional development of teachers including having LAK should be-

come one of the priorities of teacher educators to prepare teachers for their daily

assessment practices. There is a demanding need to provide ongoing hands-on instruc-

tion to teachers on different language assessment issues (Malone, 2013). Policy-makers

should also provide the facilities and contexts for doing research and improving the

LAK levels of various stakeholders, especially teachers (Taylor, 2013). In addition, pol-

icy makers’ LAK levels should be improved as well because research findings show that
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their concerns and ideas considerably differ from those of language assessment scholars

(Deygers & Malone, 2019). Since policy-makers make important decisions about all as-

pects of language education including language assessment, they should become famil-

iar with new assessment approaches to be able to make informed policies.

This study was limited by the data collection techniques used and the small sample

size. Further useful information can be collected from classroom observation on how

teachers do classroom assessments and from focus-group interviews with teachers hav-

ing different LAK levels on different language assessment issues. Using larger sample

sizes may also provide more insights into the LAK realities of EFL teachers and how as-

sessment issues are handled in various classroom contexts. Another limitation was re-

lated to the nature of the sample since it was not possible to differentiate between

subgroups of teachers in terms of their gender, age, academic degree, major, teaching

experience, and teaching context. Further research in which different subgroups of

teachers are compared may provide illuminating results about multiple dimensions of

LAK. This study was also limited to just the EFL context of Iran. Before making gener-

alizations, it is desirable to do similar studies in various EFL and ESL contexts with di-

verse sub-groups of teachers.
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